MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL
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Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration





J. Shanley, ARFF


Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Dave Fink, President, Pan Am





Dan Fortnam, Vice President of Marketing, Pan Am

Larry Gouldthorpe, TBI

Keith Robinson, TBI

Greg Dull, TBI

Bob Caime, AOPA





Ron Curtis, R. H. Construction





Ed Bossert, HTA





Kathleen Myer, Seminole County Engineering





J. R. Ball, Seminole County Engineering





Roger Phillips, StarPort





Kevin Spolski, GC





Bill Lutrick, PBS&J





J. Pendergast, Jerry’s Caterers





Mike Loader, Royal Support





Don S. Corinna, Parsons Brinkerhoff





Dan Ping, Seminole Herald





Roger Dixon, City of Sanford

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Dave Fink, President, and Dan Fortnam, Vice President of Marketing, Pan Am.

Mr. Fink advised it was always a pleasure to be in Sanford and briefed the Board on the status of Pan Am’s proposed expansion.

Pan Am has become the first carrier to enter the scheduled service to the Atlantic City market since September 11.  Pan Am World Airways plans to begin service to the Caribbean and South America where the original Pan Am began.  Pan Am plans included expansion of its reservation center in Sanford, and drawing crews from nationals of the countries served in South America and the Caribbean for training at Sanford.  Pan Am’s presence at Sanford was expected to double in the short-term and triple within three years with the addition of a training facility with four full-movement simulators at a cost of $16,000,000 each, and increased maintenance operations.  Pan Am purchased 24 Boeing 727 jets from United Airlines, nine of which would be disassembled and stored at Sanford for maintenance of the airline’s fleet, and the remaining fifteen jets would form the backbone of operations to Latin America.  Pan Am expected to have a large maintenance hangar at Sanford within the next year or so and would then do full-service maintenance on their fleet at Sanford.  Sanford would serve as the maintenance hub for new intrastate air service to include Clearwater, Naples and St. Petersburg utilizing Jetstream aircraft before the end of April.  Pan Am eventually wants to expand service to Marathon, Miami and Tallahassee.   Plans were to drop service to Worcester and Allentown and replace them with service to Newark and Miami.

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Miller thanked Mr. Fink on behalf of the Board.

Chairman Miller welcomed Seminole County Board of County Commission Chairman, Daryl McLain.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 2002
Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on February 12, 2002, with one correction.

Page 5, paragraph 8 corrected to read, “The purpose of the project is to construct a 7,200 square foot storage building in which much of the Authority’s fleet equipment can be protected from the elements.”

Motion passed with correction.

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

Commission agreement on Building 400 to be paid to Jim Duke of Duke Properties.  No commission due on the lease for two and one half years.  After that time [two five year renewal options] a commission of 6% would be paid to Jim Dukes as rents are received, for finding the tenant.

Modification of StarPort lease to eliminate property located within the RPZ

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Miller requested that the StarPort modification be brought back to the Board at the April meeting.

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

Monthly Statistics for January

Domestic passengers up for the year by 103%

Total International and Domestic combined up 19%

International transit passengers down 62%

Take offs and landings (general aviation) down 13%

Number of operations by airlines was up

Grant for ARFF Department in the amount of $33,500 from the Joseph Marcoli Foundation obtained by Chief J. Shanley.   Funds to be spent to purchase automated external defribulators, mannequins and a thermal imaging camera.

Congratulations extended to Chief J. Shanley for his remarkable achievement in obtaining this grant.  

FAA safety certification and inspection

Financial Audit presented to the City Commission

Delivery of airport police vehicle for canine team

5.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

HNTB settlement finalized with a check received in the amount of $85,000

JettAire case and depositions on February 18 and 19

Depositions to be held next month 

Request for discovery with no response received

Court sanctions requested for lack of response

Counsel advised we still do not know who is behind the suit.

Discussion ensued regarding recovery of legal fees, court cost, and attorney fees by the prevailing party.

Chairman Miller welcomed Roger Dixon, Deputy City Manager, City of Sanford.

6.
TBI REPORT
TBI President Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

Follow-on statistics for most of February

International passengers
26,360
+1%

Domestic passengers
29,284
+80%

UK market down 



-30%

Pan Am up 30% for February over last February

Construction projects in the domestic terminal

News World Gift Shop

Gate 9 tie-in to the international sterile corridor at 80% completion

UK market down significantly for the winter

Optimism for the summer program with late news that bookings are improving

Chairman Miller asked if the Brits were going elsewhere rather than coming to Florida.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised a fraction of the UK market, due to the currency exchange, were turning to places like Spain, the Canaries, and other areas in the Mediterranean.

Vacation Express program doing extremely well with Phase One being fully mature

Board Member Pieters advised there seemed to be some confusion with the Vacation Express operators not being familiar with Sanford and what is being offered.  He had called for a fare to Atlanta through Vacation Express, and there seemed to be some confusion in reservations about the airfare only to Atlanta.

Discussion ensued.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised he would follow through and check out the situation.  There had been advertising in the Sunday Sentinel for air only to Atlanta for $49.

Federalized security screening at Sanford

Discussion ensued.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
No report from the County.

No report from the City.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised Board Member Triplett had entered the hospital for another operation.  He is now home recuperating and will be allowed out in two weeks.  Flowers had been sent on behalf of the Board.

Chairman Miller thanked Chief Shanley for pursuing and obtaining the grant for ARFF equipment.

9.
CONSENT AGENDA

President Dale presented the consent agenda requesting approval of Items A and B.

a. Consider approval of residential Lease Number 2002-07 with Stephen S. and Mary Watson Smith for Building 298S, located at 3170 Rudder Circle

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-07 with Stephen S. and Mary Watson Smith for Building 298S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle.  The term is for one (1) year.  The annual rent is $6,600.00; the monthly rent is $550.00, effective March 1, 2002.

b. Consider approval of Airport advertising concession Agreement with Interspace Airport Advertising

An Airport Advertising Concession Agreement has been developed for execution between the Authority, OSD, and In-ter-space Services, Inc., d/b/a Interspace Airport Advertising, which provides the advertising displays in both the Domestic and International Terminals.  This particular agreement, however, is solely for the Domestic Terminal.

Interspace is one of the top companies in the airport advertising business.  They are based in Pennsylvania, and they are a certified Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) firm.  The quality of the display materials they produce is usually ranked as among the very best nationally in airport surveys.  We are very pleased to have them at our Airport.

The agreement has the following basic terms:

1) There is an “initial term” which ran from November 1, 2000 until December 31, 2001, to coincide with the period they started providing start-up services in the new Domestic Terminal.

2) The base term is for a 10 year period, beginning on January 1, 2002, with an option to extend for an additional 10 years.

3) This is a non-exclusive agreement, although there are provisions limiting competing display advertising in the same areas.

4) Interspace will pay to OSD 30% of gross revenues from the sale of inside advertising, and 15% of outside advertising.  Outdoor advertising will only be permitted in those areas controlled by OSD under its agreement with SAA.

5) Interspace will pay for all management, maintenance, and operational expenses associated with the advertising.

They will develop and maintain a comprehensive advertising program that is totally integrated and coordinated as to design, quality and content for the terminal.  This could include such items as floor exhibits, wall and floor back-lit units, product cases, brochure cases posters, exposition space, car and boat displays, direct telephone line hotel and transportation displays, electronic displays, etc.  They have agreed to spend no less than $50,000 in the development of the program.

6) All displays shall be in good taste and professionally produced, and will be approved by OSD.

Staff recommended approval of the concession agreement, and authorization for the President to execute the necessary documents.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn to approve the Consent Agenda Items A and B.

Motion passed.

10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

a. Presentation by Seminole County on new Airport Entrance Roadway

President Dale advised he wanted to thank Chairman McLain for all that he had done for this Airport and its development.

Seminole County Board of County Commission Chairman McLain introduced J. R. Ball and Kathleen Myers from Seminole County Engineering for a presentation on the East Lake Mary Boulevard Project.

Presentation was made by Kathy Myers and J. R. Ball on the project.

A copy of the East Lake Mary Boulevard Extension Segment II – Ohio Avenue to 46 is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

Discussion ensued regarding concern for proper alignment of the road as it related to entrance to the Airport.

Chairman Miller requested President Dale follow through and make sure the alignment was correct.

Chairman McLain advised Mr. Ball, Seminole County Engineering, would follow up also.

Discussion regarding disruption of traffic.

Chairman Miller requested that Mr. Ball get with Larry Dale and Larry Gouldthorpe in order to coordinate and minimize disruption of traffic during construction.

Discussion by Chairman McLain regarding Seminole County, Volusia County and Congressman Mica’s office are working on another priority project that would open up this area and Volusia County.  There is movement through the MPO with a priority to connect I-95 to the GreeneWay with a new toll road.  Congressman Mica had given his assurances that he would work toward finding funding for the project.

Mr. Ball advised the acquisition of property for the East Lake Mary Boulevard Extension right of way was speeded along with the help of Larry Dale and Daryl McLain.  It normally takes a long time for the County to purchase right-of-way.  We are here today with this project because of the assistance of the Airport President and Chairman McLain.

President Dale advised he wanted to thank Seminole County for their help.  The County has indicated that this Airport is the number one priority in Seminole County for development.  The County is a true partner in this development. 

Chairman McLain advised the Airport was the number one opportunity for development and job opportunity in the County.  The County is anxious to work with the City in developing the Airport and creating job opportunities.

Discussion by President Dale regarding jackets given to Board Members and Airport Liaisons.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (APRIL 5, 2002)

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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BOARD MEETING




           
The Regular Meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held Tuesday, March 5, 2002, at 8:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Conference Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001. 

SANAC





         
         
The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) will meet on Tuesday, March 12, 2002, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Conference Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4006.
USER GROUP                                                                      
The Airport User Group will meet on Tuesday, March 12, 2002, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Conference Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE


     
The Sanford Airport Authority Design Review Committee (DRC) will meet Wednesday, March 6, 2002, at 10:00 a.m. in the Sanford Airport Authority Conference Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Blvd., Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the executive offices at (407) 585.4002.  

MARKETING
The Marketing Committee of the Sanford Airport Authority meets periodically throughout the year to discuss marketing and strategic planning issues concerning the Orlando Sanford Airport.  Meetings occur in the Sanford Airport Authority Conference Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida, unless posted otherwise.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the executive offices at (407) 585.4001.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 186.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4000. 

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President & COO
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